
Notes from Minneapolis Downtown Council’s 2025 Plan

East Town Development Group Meeting
Tuesday, September 20, 2016, 9:00-10:30 a.m.

PadillaCRT, Falls Conference Room, 1101 West River Parkway
I. Welcome
Dan Collison, MDC Director of East Town Partnership, welcomed the audience to the September East Town Development Group meeting and gave an overview of the two, full-block, transformational mixed-use developments occurring within a block of each other:  (1) Kharbanda Management’s Ironclad project (http://ironcladmn.com/); and (2) Sherman Associates’ East End project (http://www.eastendmpls.com/).    

II. Next East Town Development Group Meetings

· Tuesday, October 18th.  No meeting will be held due to Collison’s participation in the 15th Annual InterCity Leadership Visit (http://www.minneapolischamber.org/pages/InterCityLeadershipVisit1).


· Tuesday, November 15th.  Max Musicant of The Musicant Group (http://www.musicantgroup.com/), who engages in placemaking by programming outdoor spaces to bring excitement and energy and draw people together, will present the projects within the district in which his firm is engaged.


· Tuesday, December 20th.    Envisioning Green Infrastructure by Michael Krause of the Green Infrastructure Foundation (http://www.greeninfrastructurefoundation.org).


· Tuesday, January 17th.   Envisioning Park Avenue as a Residential Corridor by BKV Group (http://www.bkvgroup.com/).  As ESG Architects has done with the Kraus-Anderson full block development to reshape the pedestrian realm by leveraging its project at 1400 Park Avenue, BKV is taking the baton to explore the undeveloped parcels along Park Avenue. 


III. Introductions
Carina Aleckson, Catholic Charities Opportunity Center
Tim Briggs, PadillaCRT
John Campobasso, Kraus-Anderson Construction
Michael Dwyer, NRG Energy
David Fields, consultant to Minneapolis CPED
Chris Fleck, North Central University
Benjamin Graves, Graves Hospitality
Jeff Hemer, Boarman Kroos Vogel Group (BKV) Group
Joshua Jansen, Collage Architects
Varun Kharbanda, Kharbanda Management
Shane LeFave, Sherman Associates
Robert Loken, ESG Architects
Randy Manthey, DMNA Land Use Committee
Nancy Martel, Kraus-Anderson Construction
Brian Maupin, Allied Parking
Robin Mooney, BKV Group
Patrick Sadler, policy aide to Ward 7 Council Member Lisa Goodman 
Thomas Schmidt, DMNA Land Use Committee
Lacy Shelby, Minneapolis CPED
Carletta Sweet, Downtown Minneapolis Neighborhood Association
James Vos, Cresa Minneapolis
Brent Webb, Sherman Associates
Dale White, ProBid, LLC

IV. Ironclad Mixed-use Project

Graves Hospitality (http://graveshospitality.com/) President and COO Benjamin Graves explained he is helping the Kharbanda family, who have a lot of real estate ties in the downtown community, develop this project along the Washington Avenue corridor, and is hoping it will add the needed amenities to help the neighborhood become more vibrant and unique.

The project consists of three structures:  (1) a 15-story, 166-unit, mixed-use apartment building with retail space to be erected along Washington Avenue South; (2) an 8-story, 153-key Marriott branded Moxy Hotel to be erected along Chicago Avenue South; and (3) and a 4-story office building to be erected along Norm McGrew Place.  All three structures will wrap around a 465-stall, enclosed parking structure with 3 stories above and 1 story below grade with the top of the structure providing a roof deck amenity for the hotel guests, residents, and office workers.

Project architect Joshua Jansen of Collage Architects (http://collagearchitects.com/) is familiar with the site because he use to park there when he worked at ESG Architects 10 years ago.  Back then and until recently he had wondered about the history of the site and research revealed the former wood grain elevator that had burned down was rebuilt and clad in iron to protect it from future fires, thus the name of Ironclad.  Jansen believes due to the success of the evolving riverfront and proximity to the U.S. Bank Stadium and other cultural and recreational amenities, this project will be another asset to the community.  

Using a slide presentation, Jansen described the site plan that creates a view corridor along Chicago Avenue toward the Guthrie Theater and riverfront, activates and connects the pedestrian realm on all three sides of the project via the retail space and balconies, and repurposes some of the old stones from the rail line as homage to the site’s former use.  He also described the floor plans for the residential building and the hotel which includes a 2-story mezzanine level and program space (and banquet space in Phase 2), a third level public plaza with a pool deck separated from the outdoor green space for residents.

Thereafter, Graves, Jansen and Varnun Kharbanda entertained questions from the audience during which Kharbanda explained his parents have owned this property for a long time and they were trying to decide what to do with it.  Once the stadium was nearing completion, they kicked into high gear to develop a Moxy brand hotel and partner with the Graves family who has decades of highly-rated experience in the hospitality industry.  The strength of the Graves’ reputation led the Kharbandas to believe this brand would do well.  Initially, there was the push to get the Moxy underway this fall; however, because there is so much development occurring in East Town, they have taken a more conservative approach to ensure the cost to build and timing is correct.

Although there is no fuel contamination suspected on the site, they have applied for funding from the City’s Brownfield Grant Program (http://www.minneapolismn.gov/cped/ba/cped_brownfields) to defray the cost to assess and clean the site.  They will learn more about this application in November.

Notwithstanding the current and longer-term road improvements being made to Washington Avenue South/County Road 152 (http://www.hennepin.us/washingtonavenue), Randy Manthey recommended branding the walkway along Norm McGrew Place and implementing more greening along Washington Avenue currently not shown on the site plan to help create a more pedestrian-friendly environment.

Jim Voss expressed intrigue over what is happening in residential space on Washington Avenue.  Based on a study they conducted 5 years ago, it felt like this cold canyon and the two projects being presented today are making a huge impact.  Keeping in mind that it is the shortest link to the Stadium and the Stone Arch Bridge, he admires what they are doing with the variety of scale and materials and because he knows everyone is worried about it, we’ll figure out the greening later.  What makes a mixed-use neighborhood function?  We all want the first floor to be retail and restaurant, but all over the city and in most major markets, it’s hard to make that ratio of retail to residential work.  Higher density helps, but those ratios have to be kept in check; however, he thinks the banquet and event center spaces varying in scale will continue to have demand.


V. East End Mixed-use Project 

Sherman Associates Project Manager Shane LeFave gave an overview of their East End project located directly west across Washington Avenue of the proposed Ironclad project.  Headquartered in the historic J.I. Case Building (The Old Spaghetti Factory) since 2001 at 233 Park Avenue, SA purchased the adjacent surface parking lot at the corner of Washington and Chicago Avenues and the former Grainger Industrial Supply building at 724 South 3rd that same year with no immediate plans for their development.  

Now with definite plans in place, they broke ground in a ceremony held on Wednesday, August 24th (http://www.journalmpls.com/news/development/2016/08/sherman-associates-breaks-ground-on-apartments-trader-joes/).  Prior to construction, there is approximately $2 million of utility relocation work that has to be done, i.e., burying power lines and installing transformer vaults.  Part of the full-block development includes the repurposing of the historic Thresher Square office building into a limited-service hotel with an anticipated kickoff in early 2017, and it as well as SA’s headquarters will need to remain in operation during construction.

Using a slide presentation, LaFave described the site and floor plans.  The ground level will have just under 20,000 square feet of commercial space anchored by Trader Joe’s with their separate beer and wine space on the corner of Chicago and Washington Avenues, a Jimmy John’s on South 3rd Street, and a yet to be named retailer to occupy space to the west of Trader Joe’s.  

There will be 180 apartments on floors 2 through 6 plus a mezzanine.  Interior amenity space for residents include a courtyard, pool and grill, ability to project a screen on the side of the OSF building, and dog run area.

There will be two levels of underground parking (the first sublevel for Thresher Square and nearby transient uses, and the second sublevel for residents only) with entry off of Park Avenue, and 73 surface spaces dedicated to Trader Joe’s with entry off of Chicago Avenue.  They are expecting all construction will be completed by the first quarter of 2018 and with these investments, expect to be long-term residents of the neighborhood.  
ESG Architects Vice President Robert Loken then turned the focus to the pedestrian realm.  One of the main challenges of the site is when redeveloping the block and hacking in user density, the remainder of the block has to provide all of the parking because it’s not feasible to excavate under the existing buildings for parking.  Essentially, they had to create a parking facility that serves the entire site and that adds complexity related to utilities.  When the existing buildings were first served with electricity, it wasn’t provided on Park Avenue; it was buried underground and brought over towards Chicago Avenue.  Since the existing buildings need to be served during construction, they have to create new transformers and switch them over before construction can begin.  They are employing every strategy to ensure the foundations are protected.

Another challenge was parking for a grocer.  TJ’s has a proven corporate formula and know their business model; their architects have been collaborative in accommodating the store to an urban environment.  As a consequence, there is a main pedestrian entrance on Washington Avenue and parking is placed internal to the site.  Also, because of the arrival of customers by foot and vehicle, they designed a long vestibule with two entries to maintain transparency and passive security to the street.
In order to line the property with as many active uses as possible, the residential entrance was placed on Chicago Avenue with a generous double-height glassed lobby.  And, through the course of working on the project, interest in using the remainder of the ground level as retail space will be pursued.  The overall design is 180 degrees from that of the Ironclad; they wanted to embrace the historical massing of surrounding properties and the use of simple materials.  However, to break up the massing they highlighted where vehicles enter the site and added the mezzanine level.

Loken noted for those interested in public realm, they push for street narrowing and more sidewalk space.  With all of the development occurring in the area, government decided to figure out what can be done to make it more pedestrian friendly.  It was discovered that traffic volumes on these streets during peak periods are fairly low for the north of the city and as feeder streets feed in, the traffic volume increases.  Thus, they could remove and narrow lanes of traffic and it will be a huge boom to the East End development and surrounding area. 

EE’s site plan doesn’t look transformative, but every little bit helps; by adding 4’ or5’ of space allows for trees and open boulevards, curb pullouts, and shortening of crosswalks.    

Discussion ensued wherein Minneapolis CPED Principal Urban Designer Lacy Shelby explained that for the past 2-1/2 years she has been collaborating with Public Works and the Park Board on developing a Downtown Service Area Master Plan and Downtown Public Realm Framework, the first of its kind, to set forth priorities on street topologies and a network of pedestrian and public realm enhancements that will create continuity in the downtown area.  Many public events were hosted to obtain input from the community focusing on destinations and landmarks to encourage new development.  Friday it will become policy and will set forth expectation on how they want to partner with private entities on developing the public realm.  They are also close to releasing the Downtown Public Realm Guidelines that illustrates the types of plantings, tree topologies as well as what can actually be placed in the public realm; she thinks it will be a game changer.
LaFave and Loken then entertained a few questions from the audience.
Thereafter, Collison thanked the development teams for their presentations, and the audience for attending. 
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